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                  Report to the Citizens Advisory Council

August to September 2008
I. Pending Issues

Resulting from the July 2008 meeting, we respectfully request:

· A status report on the nutrient trading program, including: the number of credits (not just projects) that have been certified, and how many credits have actually been traded/are being used towards permit compliance.  Is consideration being given to program adjustments to make it more attractive to permitted dischargers?
· As of August 5, 2008, 57 proposals have been submitted for review and 29 have been approved for a total of 659,448 Nitrogen credits, and 79,887 Phosphorus credits. If the credits that have been generated during past compliance years (i.e. 2006-2007) and the credits under contract are taken out, a total of 616,447 Nitrogen credits and 78,963 Phosphorus credits are available for sale for compliance year 2007-2008. Table 1: Summary of Certified Credits will provide a description of which projects have been certified, the total credits associated with that project and if the project is implemented or contingent on sale (Attachment A)
A number of county conservation districts have invested in projects to generate environmental improvement credits. These credits will be generated through the installation of riparian forest buffers, numerous acres of cover crops and no-till, mortality composters, animal waste structures, and mine reclamation to grow hybrid poplars. Many of these projects are still in for review and have not yet been certified. 

In addition, four contracts have been entered into for the use of credits towards permit compliance. Two contracts have been with developers for credits to meet the net zero load and two contracts have been with treatment facilities.  Table 2: Summary of Credit Purchases will provide a description of the contracts that have been entered into. (Attachment B)
Staff will continue to enhance the program as needed over the next few months with additional information such as a "how to" guide, FAQ document as well as participation in outreach opportunities. 

· Verification of what funds will be used to continue to operate and maintain mine water treatment plants run by DEP, as well as the status of capital (or other) funding to build new treatment facilities already committed to by the department.
· What funds are being/will be used to pay for treatment plants operated by DEP? 

Currently, all expenditures for treatment plants (both active and passive) operated by DEP are paid for with set-aside funds.  It is expected that this will continue, although, up until a few years ago, expenditures for active treatment plants were paid for with general funds (state funds).

· What is the status of the 4 active plants submitted for capital budget funding?

The Legislature has authorized capital expenditures for the 4 plants.  Expenditures require an allocation from the Governor and Budget Office, which has not yet occurred.  One plant (Barnes and Tucker) has been fully designed and is waiting for funding.  The Hollywood plant is fully designed and will be ready for funding once a few property owner issues are resolved.  The Wehrum and Cresson plants are in the early development stages.

· What are other sources of funding that may be available to operate treatment plants?

In 2006, the legislature appropriated $6.1 million to enable the SRBC to develop alternative water sources to support a total of 15.7 MGD of fresh water for the consumptive water needs of farming operations.  An agreement between the SRBC and the department calls for the 15.7 MGD to be provided by Barnes and Tucker and Cresson, two of the four plants referenced above.  The $6.1 million appropriation will be used to contribute to the operation and maintenance costs of the two plants.

In addition, the department is in negotiations with two coal companies, Rosebud Mining Company and Amfire Mining Company, to treat the St. Michael shaft and Hughes borehole discharges, respectively.  The companies must address these discharges in order to access overlying coal reserves.  It is expected that some combination of Commonwealth loans and grants, and coal company funding, will be used to construct the treatment plants.  The companies will develop and fund trust funds to operate the plants in perpetuity.  An existing example of this type of partnership is the Shannopin mine complex and treatment system operating in Greene County.  The plant was constructed with a combination of Commonwealth loans and grants, and is being operated by Dana Mining Company.
· Gas well drilling remains a top priority for Council and we remain concerned that even with the steps being taken to respond to the boom in gas drilling in the Commonwealth, DEP’s staffing capacity will not be sufficient to handle the level of activity.  Please provide an update on recent DEP activities and discussions with other agencies.
· Four new positions have been allocated to the oil and gas program.  One water quality specialist is filled and is located in the NCRO.  Interviews for two other water quality specialist positions are scheduled.  The civil service list for the oil and gas inspector is sparse.  Civil Service has reopened the position to new candidates.  Advertisement went out last week or the week before.  Candidates submit their applications to Civil Service then they are tested for qualifications in order to be put on the list.

· Several previously requested reports remain outstanding:

· the 5 year report (due in 2007) required under the Air Pollution Control Act
; 
· The 5 year report is currently being routed through the internal review and approval process.
· the 5-year report required under Act 54
 (Note:  at the July meeting, it was reported that an MOU is being negotiated to prepare this report); 
· The department and the University of Pittsburgh are continuing to make progress on development of a contract for Pitt to prepare the third five year report required by section 18.1 of the Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act.  The parties discussed terms and met in June to provide details on what is required.  Pitt was also provided a tour of the department’s files.  Pitt has prepared its cost proposal and the parties are negotiating and are drafting the contract and hope to reach agreement and sign a contract soon.  The department is hopeful that the work will begin this fall.

· the protocol/agreement with the Department of Health for interagency coordination and communication when assessing potential health impacts from an environmental incident or contamination.  
· DEP continues to coordinate with the Department of Health regarding potential health impacts from environmental incidents or contamination.  There have been no recent developments on the agreement between the two agencies.  Another interagency coordination meeting is being scheduled for the fall.  
II. Priority Issues (Please note: As much as practicable, updated information in this section has been italicized)
Water Management
State Water Plan:  The State Water Plan is being developed through an intense process with six Regional Committees, a Statewide Committee, and a series of specific workgroups.  Input is ascertained from 169 appointed individuals representing a broad base of constituency groups.

DEP and the Statewide Water Resources Regional Committee began rolling out the plan with a phased approach beginning in March.  Public hearings by each Regional Committee are currently scheduled for September 2008.  The Statewide Committee met on June 19th. The agenda included discussion about the issue papers that are being developed by the P&I Subcommittee.  

The booklet “Pennsylvania Water Planning –Shared Resource, Shared Responsibility” that makes the case for proper water resource planning was uploaded to the State Water Plan website at www.depweb.state.pa.us  Keyword “Act 220”.

Regional Committees met in May with agenda items including: upcoming public meetings/hearings in September, the PA Water Atlas and ongoing watershed verifications.  August meetings were cancelled to prepare for September public meetings and hearings.

Written draft plan documents have been assembled for final edits.  Future formatting will convert them to web documents with hyperlinks to Appendices, websites and other technical references.

DEP staff are preparing for public meetings and hearings on the State Water Plan to be held in September at the following locations:

Ohio Committee

Ø
Monday, September 8

Ø
Seven Fields Borough Community Center (tentative)

Great Lakes Committee

Ø
Tuesday, September 9

Ø
Erie County Conservation District (confirmed)

Delaware Committee

Ø
Thursday, September 11

Ø
Northampton Community College (confirmed)
Lower Susquehanna Committee

Ø
Monday, September 15

Ø
Radisson Inn in Camp Hill (confirmed)
Upper/Middle Susquehanna Committee

Ø
Wednesday, September 17

Ø
Holiday Inn in Williamsport (tentative)

Potomac Committee

Ø
Thursday, September 18

Ø
Penn State Mont Alto (confirmed)

 A Statewide Committee meeting is scheduled for August 22nd primarily to discuss upcoming pubic meetings and hearings, along with an update on PA Climate Change legislation.

Water Budget Screenings-Watershed Verifications:  Work is underway on the data verifications of the 32 watersheds listed by the 6 regional committees.  Full work is expected by early May when all contract amendments with the ICPRB and USGS are completed.  Work is underway in performing the watershed verifications.  “Executive Summary” level reports will be generated and shared with regional committees as they are completed and reviewed by DEP.  DEP is planning on providing a briefing on the verification work and recommendations on the watersheds for consideration as nominations for Critical Water Planning Areas at the November 2008 regional meetings.

Contract amendments with tech  partners were finalized and progress  has continued on the data checking/verification work on 32 watershed areas by USGS, DRBC, SRBC and ICPRB.  In addition to data checking, the verification process is also looking into the mitigating effects of reservoirs, pass bys and conservation releases on the results from modeling with the water assessment screening tool.  The project is on schedule, with results to be shared with Regional Committees in November for their consideration in moving forward nominations for critical water planning areas.

State Water Plan Web Design and Applications:  As of April 18th, Office of Administration approval from the Communities of Practice was obtained, and procurement paperwork was underway, to continue on the second phase of the web project with GeoDecisions. Work is expected to begin by about April 21st on finalizing the needs documentation and moving forward to the actual development/implementation stage of the project for the redesign of the State Water Plan and web applications to display and serve water resources information to the public.  This project will lead to the conversion of the “coffee table” book, Water Atlas, into the web format that is currently under development.  It will also include the needs for updating the existing “Watershed Notebooks” web feature.  Information is planned to be available to the public in various levels from casual users to the professional planner/engineer levels who need more detailed information.  

Work is underway by Geo Decisions and DEP staff in the design of a State Water Plan website and associated applications for viewing and downloading information.  Needs documentation is complete with coding and applications development to follow.  Revisions and applications may be phased in between the fall and the end of the year.

The requirements documentation for the website and applications is scheduled for completion the week of August 18, to be followed by a review by DEP.  Technical specifications will then be developed during September.  While content and State Water Plan documents will continue to be posted on the current website, the timetable for implementation of the website and viewer applications is May 2009.
Pennsylvania Water Atlas- Department is in the process of finalizing the draft that will be available for public comment in September.  DEP graphics staff is providing enhancements to the maps and overall layout.
DEP graphics staff is working to prepare complete statewide and regional components to the Water Atlas in PDF form for posting on to the DEP website, ahead of public meetings and hearings that begin on September 8th.

Chapter 110 Water Resource Planning Regulations – Draft proposed regulations were received by EQB and open to public comment in December 2006 for which a comment/response document has been finalized.   Regulations are to be sent to the EQB later this summer.

The Chapter 110 Regulations were presented at the August 19th EQB meeting.

Chesapeake Bay Program: The Department has prepared new guidelines for sewage facility planning as well as permitting for wastewater treatment facilities in the Chesapeake Bay Watershed. Documents relating to Pennsylvania's Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy, Point Source Implementation Plan, include the following:

· Implementation Plan for NPDES Permitting

 INCLUDEPICTURE "http://www.depweb.state.pa.us/chesapeake/lib/chesapeake/pdf.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 

· Implementation Plan for Sewage Facilities Planning

 INCLUDEPICTURE "http://www.depweb.state.pa.us/chesapeake/lib/chesapeake/pdf.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 

These documents are located on DEP’s Web site at www.depweb.state.pa.us, Keyword:  “Chesapeake Bay.”  
Chapter 105 Regulation Revisions:  The Division of Waterways, Wetlands, and Stormwater Management is currently working to revise the Chapter 105 Dam Safety and Waterway Management regulations.  The Chapter 105 Wetland program is a very strong program and one of the leading wetland programs in the Mid-Atlantic States.  The program is considering regulation revisions that would further strengthen the program in two (2) general areas: 1) the wetland classification system, and 2) the wetland and waterway compensation program.  The proposed wetland classification system would include an assessment of natural wetland condition allowing for the classification of high value resources.  The proposed waterway compensation program would require applicants to offset waterway and floodway impacts authorized by Chapter 105 authorizations similarly to the way wetland impacts are offset.  The Division is getting input on the revisions from Regional Office staff through meetings, resource agencies and the regulated community (through the WRAC Chapter 105 Adhoc Workgroup, which had its first meeting January 9, 2008).  The group reviewed conceptual changes for wetland classification and wetland compensation.  Many comments on each topic were shared and discussed.  The group focused on the wetland classification system at February 20, 2008 meeting.  Discussions on wetland compensation and waterway compensation will follow at the May 9 WRAC Chapter 105 Adhoc Workgroup meeting.  On April 7, the staff from the Division of Water Quality Standards and the Division of Waterways, Wetlands, and Stormwater Management met will staff of the PA Fish and Boat Commission to discuss GIS data needs and objectives that will be used to analyze conceptual revisions to the Chapter 105 wetland classification.  The GIS modeling will be used to interpret data that will identify relationships, patterns, and trends related to wetlands, special protection waters, and wild trout designations.  On May 9, the WRAC Chapter 105 Ad Hoc Work Group met to continue discussions on wetlands classification.  The next Work Group meeting will be July 7th and 8th.  The meeting on the 7th will be in the field, to provide a better understanding of wetland assessment protocol.  July 8th will be the next regular meeting. 
Chapter 102 Regulation Revisions:  DEP staff is in the process or revising the Chapter 102, Erosion Control Regulations to ensure comprehensive and complimentary Erosion and Sediment and Post Construction Stormwater Management requirements while referencing appropriate water quality protection and permitting requirements.  Revisions to the regulations include requirements addressing post construction stormwater management, antidegradation analysis and buffers.  DEP staff has conducted presentations on the regulation revision process to various DEP advisory boards and committees, conservation district roundtable meetings and with other interested stakeholder groups.  Once the regulated rewrite is complete, DEP will send the draft regulations to its delegated conservation districts for a 60 day review.  Staff continues to meet on the draft Chapter 102 regulatory revisions, however, the timeframes for completion of the draft have been pushed back due to some of the proposed sections in Chapter 102 needing more internal discussions and clarifications.  We would like to have a draft available for discussion with advisory groups by early summer. We received additional direction and had more internal discussion on some of the outstanding issues that impact moving forward with the draft regulation.  The committee will meet twice the first week of July to continue working on completion of the draft.  There have been several more committee meetings conducted to date and more details within the draft regulation continue to get worked through. We anticipate a few more meetings before we are prepared to go before the various advisory committees with a solid draft.   

Post Construction Stormwater Delegation Agreement:  DEP staff has developed a draft Post Construction Stormwater Delegation agreement to offer conservation districts the opportunity to review Post Construction Stormwater Management plans, in an effort to expedite the NPDES permit review process.  The draft delegation agreement is currently under review.  DEP met with conservation district representatives on February 8, 2008 to review the draft delegation agreement.  DEP went before the State Conservation Commission at their March 13, 2008 meeting, requesting approval to delegate this program to conservation districts.  On March 13, 2008, the State Conservation Commission unanimously approved the Post Construction Stormwater Management Delegation Agreement.  The final agreement was emailed to all conservation districts statewide for their consideration.  On March 30, we received the first delegation agreement signed by the Chester County Conservation District.  On April 29 we received the second delegation agreement signed by the Washington County Conservation District.  The Monroe, Pike, and Lehigh County Conservation Districts stated that they will be sending in their signed delegation agreements after their May board meetings.  At their May meeting, the Columbia County Conservation District volted to accept delegation, and Bucks County Conservation District will be making a decision on whether or not to accept delegation at their July board meeting.  On June 1, we received the second delegation agreement signed by Lehigh County Conservation District.  Chester, Wasington, and Lehigh delegation agreements are currently going through the multiple-agency signatory approval process.  On July 31, Columbia Conservation District formally submitted their request for Post Construction Stormwater Management delegation.
Proposed Permit for Oil and Gas Activities:  In response to the United States Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA’s) rulemaking and the effect of the federal Energy Policy Act of 2005, DEP plans to issue an ''Erosion and Sediment Control General Permit -1 (ESCGP-1) for oil and gas activities that disturb five acres or greater at one time over the life of the project.  This permit will apply to earth disturbance activities for oil and gas exploration, production, processing, treatment operations or transmission facilities (oil and gas industry).  The added protection gained through this permit will ensure that proper best management practices (BMPs) will be planned, implemented and maintained for erosion and sediment control and post construction stormwater runoff from these activities.  In addition, this approach is an incentive for the operator to minimize the disturbed area and restore the area promptly after completion of the well or installation of the pipeline.  The ESCGP was published in the PA Bulletin for public comments and the Department has addressed these comments, revised the permit, and anticipates availability of the permit early in 2008.  The ESCGP-1 permit, application, and instructions were completed in early March.  A notice of the availability of this permit will be published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on Saturday, April 12.  It will then be available on the Bureau of Oil and Gas Management and Bureau of Watershed Management web pages.  This permit is effective immediately.  Copies of the permit, permit application, and instructions have been sent to the DEP regional offices and county conservation districts statewide.  The Division of Waterways, Wetlands, and Stormwater Management will be conducting training sessions for all districts and regions on the new ESCGP-1 permit application.  These six regional sessions will be conducted in July and August in conjuction with Post Construction Stormwater Management technical plan review training.  All six regional sessions have been completed on Post Construction Stormwater Management technical training and the new ESCGP-1 permit application for Oil and Gas Activities.

General NPDES Permit (PAG-2) Renewal The PAG-2 authorizing the discharge of stormwater during construction activities was extended until December, 2008.  The Division of Wateways, Wetlands, and Stormwater Management has developed a draft of this permit and anticipate it being published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin for comment in September.  
Waste Management
Municipal and Residual Waste Regulations:  The waste regulatory workgroup is continuing to review and discuss comments regarding the draft waste regulations.  Further changes are being made where necessary for consistency and clarification, including language pertaining to permit terms, the public involvement process prior to permit application to DEP, the definition of waste, and commodity bans.  The workgroup has been meeting with a wide variety of interests to discuss the regulatory changes and to hear and consider all comments in this drafting phase. The workgroup met with the PA Chamber of Business and Industry to focus on residual waste comments to the draft regulations.  Additional meetings with the Chamber’s subcommittees were held in July and August for ongoing discussions with a variety of regulated industries.
Solid Waste Advisory Committee:  At the August 6th SWAC commodity disposal ban subcommittee meeting, the subcommittee discussed the final draft of the commodity disposal ban review process.  The Department also provided the results of a pilot review of six materials using the draft commodity disposal ban review process.  The six materials selected for review included: paper, metal cans, plastic bottles, glass bottles and jars, electronics, and mercury-containing devices.  The committee suggested that materials subject to commodity disposal bans need to be clearly defined and additional information needs to be provided on the location of outlets for some materials.  The discussion on implementation focused on the role of private industry and state, county and local governments.  The next steps are to finalize the commodity disposal ban review process based on the subcommittee’s comments, finalize implementation recommendations, finalize recommendations for ensuring compliance, and complete analyses for the remaining proposed commodity disposal ban materials.  (Contact:  Michael Texter, 787-7652) 

Storage Tank Program:  The proposed rulemaking package to amend Chapter 245 to establish training requirements for three distinct classes of underground storage tank operators is under development.  The proposal to add a new § 245.436 (relating to operator training) includes general requirements for trained operators (subsection a), descriptions of the classes of storage tank operators to be trained (subsection b), required and acceptable forms of training for each class of operator (subsection c), deadlines for new and existing operators to meet the training requirements (subsection d), and documentation requirements.  The Storage Tank Advisory Committee met on June 10, 2008, and voted to approve the rulemaking for presentation to the Environmental Quality Board (EQB) as proposed rulemaking.  The program anticipates that the rulemaking will be proposed to the EQB this fall/early winter.  
Land Recycling Program
The Uniform Environmental Covenants Act (UECA) was passed in December and became effective February 19th. UECA creates a new system for recording land use restrictions and post remedial obligations relating to environmental response actions on deeds for real property. The Department has posted a list of Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ’s) on its UECA homepage which will be incorporated into a draft UECA implementation guidance later this year.
Energy Initiatives
Governor’s Energy Initiative:  Governor Edward G. Rendell signed into law on July 9 the Alternative Energy Investment Fund Act, which provides $650 million in funding to support energy conservation and the deployment of alternative energy technologies.  The Act creates numerous new programs to be implemented by the departments of Environmental Protection and Revenue and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to support alternative energy projects for residents, businesses, non-profit organizations, political subdivisions, etc.

Included among the new $650 million fund is $500 million that provides:

· $165 million for loans and grants to spur the development of alternative and renewable energy projects (except solar) among businesses and local governments;

· $100 million to provide loans, grants and rebates that cover up to 35 percent of the costs residential consumers and small businesses incur for installing for solar energy technology;

· $80 million in grants and loans for economic development projects in the solar sector;

· $40 million to the Ben Franklin Technology Development Authority to support early stage activities, such as incubator support services, translational and early stage research in startup businesses that develop and implement energy efficiency technologies;

· $25 million for wind energy and geothermal projects;

· $25 million for green buildings. Homeowners and small businesses will benefit from grants and loans to build energy efficient structures or renovate an existing building to improve its energy efficiency;

· $40 million ($10 million annually for four years) to support LIHEAP so the commonwealth can help low-income customers manage higher energy prices, severe weather conditions, or disasters; and

· $25 million for pollution control technology to help energy generators meet state and federal standards. 

The law, originally Special Session House Bill 1, will also establish a $150 million consumer energy program for individuals and small businesses that will support projects that conserve energy and use it more efficiently—something that is increasingly important as the costs for electricity, fuels and natural gas continue to increase. 

The $150 million will be allocated over eight years, with $20 million annually through 2014-15 and another $10 million in 2015-16 that will include:

· $92.5 million so homeowners and small business owners can cover 25 percent of the cost of purchasing and installing energy conservation tools and weatherize their buildings;

· $50 million in tax credits of up to $1 million a year per project for developing and building alternative energy projects, which will help Pennsylvania companies invest and grow here; and

· $5 million to support an Energy Efficiency Loan Fund through the Pennsylvania Housing Finance Agency. 

The departments of Environmental Protection and Revenue and the Commonwealth Financing Authority are currently developing the programs created in the bill.  These efforts include establishing criteria to ensure the projects funded be developed in the most energy efficient manner possible.  The Department of Environmental Protection has established an on-line registration page where anyone can sign up to receive an email notification when an announcement about the programs is ready to be made.  That page is at:

http://www.ahs2.dep.state.pa.us/aeifsignup/ .
The Administration will continue to work with the Legislature to pass two additional energy related bills still under consideration in the General Assembly. These bills call for demand side response measures such as smart meters to provide consumers with the tools necessary to shift their energy consumption away from times of peak demand, as well as new energy procurement policies for utilities that would help ensure energy is purchased at the lowest reasonable rate.

The Governor also signed legislation that provides additional production incentives for biodiesel producers at 75 cents per gallon (Special Session Senate Bill 22), as well as legislation that requires transportation fuel sold in the Commonwealth include certain percentages of biofuel, once in-state production levels of ethanol and biodiesel reach certain levels (House Bill 1202).

The requirements of House Bill 1202—which include what is believed to be the nation’s first state-specific cellulosic ethanol mandate—will also spur new economic development in renewable biofuels by directing that more of the money spent each year by Pennsylvanians on imported fuels stay in the state.

Under H.B. 1202, as much as 1 billion gallons of biofuels will be added to the state’s fuel supply. The law establishes the following for ethanol and biodiesel production and consumption: 
· All diesel fuel sold at retail must contain:

· 2 percent biodiesel, once in-state production reaches 40 million gallons;

· 5 percent biodiesel, once in-state production reaches 100 million gallons;

· 10 percent biodiesel, once in-state production reaches 200 million gallons; and 
· 20 percent biodiesel, once in-state production reaches 400 million gallons.

· All gasoline sold at retail must contain:

· 10 percent ethanol, once in-state cellulosic ethanol production reaches 350 million gallons.

Pennsylvania’s biodiesel manufacturers will benefit from new investments under Special Session S.B. 22, which will help spur production and improve competition among producers in other states. Pennsylvania will invest $5.3 million in its in-state biodiesel producers annually through June 30, 2011. These companies will be able to take advantage of a 75 cents-per-gallon subsidy that will be capped at $1.9 million per year per producer. 

Pennsylvania Energy Development Authority:  The Pennsylvania Energy Development Authority (PEDA) announced on April 21 that it is making available up to $12.8 million for advanced energy projects through two PEDA grant opportunities.  Up to $11 million will be available statewide for innovative, advanced energy projects and advanced energy businesses interested in locating in the state.  Another $1.8 million is available to municipalities, local government authorities and first responders in Duquesne Light Company’s electric service territory (and immediately adjacent areas) for energy efficiency and renewable power. The funds are intended to help local governments and first responders cope with rising energy costs and to ensure a secure energy supply for critical operations. The solicitation periods for both programs closed June 20, and OETD and Grant Center staff are working on logging in the applications and preparing them for distribution to the technical reviewers.  Winners will likely be announced in October.  Governor Edward G. Rendell revived PEDA after years of inactivity to help spark innovation and economic development in Pennsylvania’s energy industry. Since 2005, PEDA has approved 81 grants and loans totaling more than $31 million for clean energy projects that are leveraging an estimated $362 million in other investment.
Alternative Fuels Incentive Grant Program:  DEP announced April 21 that it is making approximately $10 million available this year for the Alternative Fuels Incentive Grant (AFIG) program, continuing funding to cover the added cost to purchase biofuel blends, and continuing the 5 cents per gallon production incentive for biofuels. 

AFIG grants help support energy security by investing in companies that produce and market homegrown biofuels and consumers that purchase hybrid vehicles. This year, more funding is available for fleet vehicles, providing incentives for businesses to incorporate the latest fuel and engine technologies.

The solicitation period for AFIG closed June 20, and OETD and Grant Center staff are working on logging in the applications and preparing them for distribution to the technical reviewers.  Winners will likely be announced in October.  
Since Governor Rendell expanded AFIG three years ago, it has provided more than $17.8 million to 54 projects and leveraged $164 million in investments by public and private fleet operators, fuel providers and the federal government. AFIG funding awarded since 2004 has supported the use of more than 6 million gallons of biodiesel-blended fuel, as well as the production of 37 million gallons of biodiesel through 2009. 

In addition, over the past three years, AFIG has invested approximately $4.5 million in rebates for the purchase of nearly 9,000 hybrid electric vehicles.

Energy Harvest:  DEP announced April 21 that it is making approximately $5 million available for alternative energy projects through the Energy Harvest grant program, which was established by Governor Rendell in 2003.  The solicitation period for Energy Harvest closed June 20, and OETD and Grant Center staff are working on logging in the applications and preparing them for distribution to the technical reviewers.  Winners will likely be announced in October.
Energy Harvest promotes awareness and builds markets for cleaner or renewable energy technologies. Innovative projects that are eligible include renewable energy deployment, including biomass; waste coal reclamation for energy; deployment of innovative efficiency technologies; and distributed generation projects. 

Since 2003, Energy Harvest has invested nearly $26 million and leveraged $66 million in private investments.

Local Government Greenhouse Gas Pilot Grant Program – On May 23rd, the Department announced the availability of the Local Government Greenhouse Gas Pilot Grant Program solicitation.  This program offers funding for PA municipalities to develop greenhouse gas emissions inventories and emissions reduction action plans.  Total funding available for this program is $300,000; successful applicants can apply for up to $20,000 per municipality.  Neighboring municipalities are encouraged to partner and submit regional applications, which could make them eligible for additional funding (but no more than $20,000 per municipality).  The deadline for application submission is August 29th, 2008.  Awards are expected to be announced in December 2008 or January 2009.  Funding will be awarded on an upfront basis upon complete execution of the grant agreement.

Interested parties are encouraged to visit DEP’s website www.depweb.state.pa.us (Keyword: Grants) to learn more.  The Grants and Loans page has links to the Pilot Grant’s webpage, solicitation, FAQ, question and answer page and other information.
Pennsylvania Climate Change Act of 2008 – On July 9th, 2008, Governor Rendell signed the PA Climate Change Act (Act 70) into law.  The Act requires DEP to establish a permanent climate change advisory committee, create a greenhouse gas (GHG) voluntary registry, perform annual GHG inventories and periodic reports, develop a climate change impacts assessment, create a climate change action plan and monitor the effects of federal GHG regulations.  The first meeting of the climate change advisory committee (CCAC) will be on September 5th from 10am to 3pm in Room 105 at DEP headquarters in the RCSOB, 400 Market Street, Harrisburg, PA.  Meeting materials for the CCAC are posted on the department’s Public Participation webpage.

Mining/Reclamation/AMD Issues
Mine Opening Blasting Regulations:  The Department presented draft proposed revisions to the MRAB at its October 2005 meeting.  The changes address the safety of the public and the workers constructing the underground coal mine openings.  The MRAB was divided on the changes.  A motion to approve the regulations, provided certain changes were made, failed on a tie vote, as did a motion to approve the regulations as submitted.  The Department met with the Pennsylvania Coal Association (PCA) after the MRAB meeting to determine if it had language that could provide for the appropriate safety measures but address the industry’s point.  Unfortunately, there was no substitute language that would satisfy both points.  The proposed rulemaking was approved by the EQB on May 17, 2006 and published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on September 2, 2006.  The PCA and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission submitted comments during the public comment period, which closed on October 2, 2006.  Revisions were made to the regulations in response to the comments, clarifying the requirements.  The final rulemaking was reviewed with the MRAB at the January 25, 2007 meeting.  The MRAB recommended that the Department not proceed with the final rulemaking because the majority believed construction of mine openings was not a “surface mining activity” as defined by the statute.  The Department does not agree with the MRAB’s interpretation as the statute defines “surface mining activities” to include, among other activities, “all surface activity connected with surface or underground mining, including, but not limited to, exploration, site preparation, entry, tunnel, drift, slope, shaft and borehole drilling and construction and activities related thereto, but not including those portions of mining operations carried out beneath the surface by means of shafts, tunnels or other underground mine openings.”   After carefully considering the MRAB’s advice and the various perspectives, the Department decided it is in the best interest of public safety and in the best interest of mine operators and the safety of their workers to proceed with final rulemaking.  The final rulemaking package was approved by the EQB on April 15, 2008.  The final rulemaking is proceeding through the remainder of the rulemaking process.  It was submitted to the House and Senate Committees and to the Independent Regulatory Review Commission on May 15, 2008 and deemed approved.   The Independent Regulatory Review Commission approved the final rulemaking at its meeting on June 19, 2008.  The rulemaking was deemed approved by the House and Senate committees and has been approved by the Attorney General and was published as final in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on August 9, 2008. http://www.pabulletin.com/secure/data/vol38/38-32/1456.html
Reclamation Fee:  The rulemaking to eliminate the per-acre reclamation fee and to make adjustments to the bond forfeiture regulations to address OSM conditions was approved by the EQB as proposed on May 17, 2006.  The proposed rulemaking was published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on August 5, 2006.  One set of comments was received during the thirty-day public comment period.  The comments were submitted by Citizens for Pennsylvania’s Future on behalf of itself and on behalf of the Pennsylvania Federation of Sportsmen’s Clubs, Inc., Pennsylvania Chapter Sierra Club, Pennsylvania Trout, Inc., Tri-State Citizens Mining Network, Inc., and the Mountain Watershed Association, Inc.  IRRC notified the Department that it was not submitting comments.  No changes were made to the proposed regulations in response to the comments.  The final rulemaking was reviewed with the MRAB at the January 25, 2007 meeting.  The MRAB recommended that the Department not proceed with the final rulemaking because the majority believed that it was premature to do so at this time as additional progress should be made getting mine operators to post additional bond for post mining discharge sites that did not have adequate bond in order to ensure perpetual treatment.  Before the final rulemaking package was presented to the EQB the Third Circuit Court of Appeals reversed the district court and reinstated the 732 letter and the program condition.  The court decided that the approach for addressing the ABS bond forfeiture discharges in the Program Enhancement Document did not satisfy section 800.11(e) of the federal regulations because firm financial guarantees of complete reclamation were not in place.  The court ruled federal "SMCRA demands that 'sufficient money' will be available 'at any time' a discharge from an ABS bond forfeiture site must be treated.  30 C.F.R. Section 800.11(e)(1).  The plain language of this provision requires that Pennsylvania demonstrate adequate funding for mine discharge abatement and treatment at all ABS forfeiture sites."  Slip opinion at page 36.    

DEP sought the advice of the MRAB on several options to address the court decision.   Information on this matter was distributed to the MRAB members and alternates in early October 2007.  The Department met with the MRAB Regulation, Legislation and Technical Committee and the full MRAB four times in October and November, 2007 to discuss options for funding the ABS legacy.  The matter was extensively covered and the Department provided specific information requested by the MRAB.  The MRAB concluded the November 29, 2007 special meeting with a resolution outlining its advice to DEP on how to proceed.  A draft final rulemaking, based on the MRAB’s advice, was prepared and published for public comment on January 5, 2008.  The draft final rulemaking was presented to the MRAB for consideration at its January 10, 2008 meeting.  DEP provided the CAC a summary at the CAC’s January 15, 2008 meeting and answered questions.  The comment period on the advanced notice of final rulemaking closed February 4, 2008.  In addition to the MRAB’s comments at the January 10, 2008 meeting, collective comments were received the Pennsylvania Federation of Sportsmen’s Clubs, Inc., Pennsylvania Chapter Sierra Club, Pennsylvania Council of Trout Unlimited, Mountain Watershed Association, Inc., Center for Coal Field Justice, and Citizen’s for Pennsylvania’s Future; and from the Pennsylvania Coal Association.  These comments were evaluated, a comment and response document was prepared, and appropriate revisions made to the final rulemaking.  The final rulemaking was approved by the EQB on April 15, 2008.  The final rulemaking is proceeding through the remainder of the rulemaking process. It was submitted to the House and Senate Committees and to the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC) the week of May 19, 2008.  The Pennsylvania Coal Association (PCA) submitted comments to the IRRC stating “PCA objects to the following portion of the final-form ruling, which appears to provide an alternative scenario, as follows: 


§ 86.17 (4) states that, commencing January 1, 2010 and continuing until the ABS 

Legacy Sites Trust Account is actuarially sound, the amount of the reclamation

            fee will be annually calculated and, if necessary, will be adjusted in multiples of $50,


(based on a list of factors and following a department review of its calculations at a


public meeting of the MRAB) . . . (emphasis added).”

PCA went on to say: “PCA must object to Rulemaking 7-401, because of a single paragraph, § 86.17(4), which is redundant and would force operators to pay more, through $50 increments, than is required to meet the department’s need, as already provided for in § 86.17(3).”   The Department does not agree with PCA’s interpretation of the regulation.  The regulation is not redundant but provides a comprehensive solution to address the ABS legacy.  The final rulemaking does not require the industry to pay more than is needed to cover the operation and maintenance costs for treatment at the ABS legacy sites.  The final rulemaking was approved by the Independent Regulatory Review Commission on July 10, 2008.  The rulemaking was deemed approved by the House and Senate committees and has been approved by the Attorney General.  On August 1, 2008 the rulemaking, as part of a formal program amendment, was submitted to the Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement. The final rulemaking may be published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin this fall.  
DEP continues its work on providing operation and maintenance at existing treatment facilities and the construction of treatment facilities for the discharges that do not have treatment facilities.  The Department made a presentation on August 12, at the 2008 Abandoned Mine Reclamation conference about the opportunities for building, operating and maintaining treatment systems at the primacy ABS bond forfeiture discharge sites.
Surface Mine Safety Regulations:  The Department conducted eight scheduled outreach meetings soliciting public input on the proposal to update the safety regulations at surface mine sites.  The Department proposed adopting some of the MSHA regulations in order to improve safety by taking preventative action.  The meetings were held with industry stakeholders.  Concerns expressed include:  Department and Mine Safety and Health Administration coordination, enforcement, and safety training for mine employees and Department inspectors.  In addition to the eight scheduled outreach meetings, the Department met with the Pennsylvania Mining Professionals, and the Eastern Pennsylvania Holmes Safety Association.  In general, stakeholders found the concepts described by Department personnel acceptable.  The Department also held meetings with two operators that requested an opportunity to provide input.  Department staff briefed the MRAB on October 26, 2006 about the comments received at the stakeholders meetings.   The proposed rulemaking package was reviewed with the MRAB at the January 25, 2007 meeting.  The MRAB recommended that the Department proceed with the proposed rulemaking.  The Department is proceeding in accordance with the MRAB’s advice.  The proposed rulemaking was presented to the EQB at the May meeting.  The EQB approved the proposed rulemaking.  The proposed rulemaking was approved by the Attorney General's Office on August 3, 2007, and was delivered to the Legislative Reference Bureau, the House and Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committees and IRRC.  The proposed rule was published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin.  Some public comments have been received.  Some revisions were made in response to points raised by the public comments.  The final rulemaking package was approved by the EQB on April 15, 2008.  The final rulemaking is proceeding through the remainder of the rulemaking process. It was submitted to the House and Senate Committees and to the Independent Regulatory Review Commission the week of May 19, 2008.  The Independent Regulatory Review Commission approved the final rulemaking at its meeting on June 19, 2008.  The rulemaking was deemed approved by the House and Senate committees and has been approved by the Attorney General and was published on August 9, 2008 in the Pennsylvania Bulletin as final. http://www.pabulletin.com/secure/data/vol38/38-32/1458.html
Third 5 Year Report:  The department and the University of Pittsburgh are continuing to make progress on development of a contract for Pitt to prepare the third five year report required by section 18.1 of the Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act.  The parties discussed terms and met in June to provide details on what is required.  Pitt was also provided a tour of the department’s files.  Pitt has prepared its cost proposal and the parties are negotiating and are drafting the contract and hope to reach agreement and sign a contract soon.  The department is hopeful that the work will begin this fall.

Office of Homeland Security 

DEP endorsed the PA WARN organization to treatment plant operators as a means for Water Supply and Sewage Treatment operators to network and assist each other with problems and concerns within the industry. 
In addition to the trained certified Protected Critical Infrastructure Information (PCII) Officer and one trained PCII User. The Department now has several trained Chemical Vulnerability Information (CVI) Users. The CVI Program is administered by the Federal DHS and is very similar to the PCII Program. Where PCII deals with information voluntarily supplied to DHS the CVI Program applies to information required to be turned over to DHS, particularly, dealing with information obtained under the Chemical Facility Anti-Terrorism Standards (CFATS) Program. 

 

The Department continues to attend Homeland Security Executive Cabinet meetings every other month.  These meetings track the progress of homeland security protection initiatives within the Commonwealth from an all-hazards approach.  In addition to security, natural disasters, pandemic preparedness, and hazard mitigation are items of discussion. The Department is in the process of developing standards for designating Critical Infrastructure and Key Resources (CI/KR) for the Commonwealth of Pa. The previous work in this area was for the designation of CI/KR at the National level. 
 
The Department’s Energy and Environment Workgroup continues to assess risk and vulnerability of critical infrastructure and key resources within the Department’s purview.  The Work Group is divided into subcommittees for Drinking Water facilities, Dams, Energy, and Chemical Safety. The EEWG’s Subcommittees are reviewing and prioritizing critical infrastructure information. The Department is in the process of developing standards for designating Critical Infrastructure and Key Resources for the Commonwealth of Pa. The previous work in this area was for the designation of CI/KR at the National level. Using a number of different criteria, the Department has produced a list of approximately 100 PA-specific CI/KRs which are in addition to the Federal CI/KR list. 

 

The NIMS training required by the Federal Department of Homeland Security continues to progress as we bring new personnel onboard.

 
The Department’s Emergency Support Function (ESF) support personnel have attended the second quarterly EPLO/ESF training session at PEMA. They will be assisting PEMA and other state agencies in the planning and implementation of response to major disasters at the request of PEMA upon activation of these ESFs. The full complement of ESF support personnel will continue to take part in training at PEMA as well as EPLO/ESF training within DEP to maintain their level of expertise in response sector activities.
 
The final stages of the process to convert DEP’s Emergency Operations Plan into National Incident Management System compliance are wrapping up. All of the pieces of the plan are complete in draft and will be reviewing it for consistency before passing it on the Secretary.
Environmental Education
Environmental Education Grants Program (EEGP) 

Awards have been announced and contracts are being executed.
Outreach:  Environmental Education outreach activities in July and August included the following:
DATE
LOCATION

EVENT


AUDIENCE




· July 15      Ag Ed Conference, Twin Valley HS< Elverston, Trailer Exhibits

· July 21
Mechanicsburg Middle School Day Camp; Water Quality Program; twelve 4 - 6th graders;
 Mechanicsburg, Pa. 

· July 23
Mechanicsburg Middle School Day Camp; Wetlands and Non-Point Source Pollution Programs;
 twelve 4 - 6th graders; Mechanicsburg, Pa.

· July 24
Mechanicsburg Middle School Day Camp; Water Conservation and Solar Energy Programs;
 twelve 4 - 6th graders; Mechanicsburg, Pa.

· July 27 
August 1   Governor’s Institute for E&E, 110 Teachers, Seven Springs, Facilitation, Round Table
 and Trailer Exhibits

· August 19, 29 & 21    Ag Progress Days, Rock Springs, Trailer Exhibits

· August 22, 23 & 24    Oil Heritage/Future of Oil, Drake’s Well Museum, Trailer Exhibits

Intern Assistance at Wildwood Nature Center's Day Camp Programs
Upcoming Outreach Events: 

*   September 19
Renewable Energy Fest- Kempton (student Day- Tentative)

*   September 25         Ohio River Watershed Celebration- Pittsburgh

Other Projects: 

The outreach/education trailer has been used extensively at most of the recent outreach events.  Exhibits are in continuous development; new components are being added, existing ones refined. 
III. DEP Draft Technical Guidance Documents

Draft Date

Document Title







Comment














Deadline

8/16/2008

Boundary Changes to Mining Permits




9/15/2008
IV. DEP Regulations and Policies:  Proposals Open for Comment

PA Bulletin  

Proposal or Regulation






Comment 

Publication  











Deadline

Date












8/23/2008

Bluff Recession and Setback






10/22/2008
V. DEP Regulations and Proposals Recently Finalized

PA Bulletin

Proposals or Regulations





Publication

Date 

8/9/2008

Coal Mines (25 Pa Code, Chapter 127)
8/9/2008

Mine Opening Blasting (25 Pa Code, Chapters 77, 87-89 and 210)

8/9/2008

Stream Redesignations (Big Brook, et al). (25 Pa Code, Chapter 93)

�








� Section 4.3(6) of the Air Pollution Control Act provides that “Beginning five years after the effective date of this section and every five years thereafter, the Department shall conduct and submit to the General Assembly an evaluation of the effectiveness of the programs adopted to implement the Clean Air Act.  The evaluation shall include…a summary of the activities undertaken by the Citizens Advisory Council…”


� Section 18.1(c ) of Act 54  states that “The analysis of such data and any relevant findings (re: deep mine activities and impacts) shall be presented in report form to the Governor, the General Assembly and to the Citizens Advisory Council of the department at five-year intervals commencing in 1993.”





Page 1 of 15

